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INTRODUCTION 
 
  For over forty years, courts in the United States have held consistently that the 
individual freedoms that the Constitution recognizes are to be afforded "vigilant 
protection" in public academic institutions. [FN1] Thus far, courts have expressed 
the importance of these freedoms through their opinions regarding the rights of 
students and faculty in public college and university settings. [FN2] Courts face a 
more specific issue, however, in the form of public universities' attempts at 
regulating speech by faculty members when the speech in question is offensive to the 
university or to some constituency within it. State colleges and universities are 
government institutions. As government employers, public universities have much 
broader power regarding the restriction of their employees' speech than the federal 
government has as a sovereign over its citizens. While the government as an employer 
has less power to restrict the speech of its employees than private employers *720 
do, it has more power in the restriction of its employees than it does over the 
public at large. [FN3] 
 
  This Note examines how American courts generally have treated cases regarding the 
free speech rights of faculty on public university campuses when the speech in 
question is alleged to be offensive to the university and to its mission. In 
particular, the case of Crue v. Aiken [FN4] will be used to illustrate recent 
judicial reasoning on this issue. Part I of the Note will present a summary of Crue. 
Part II will examine the issue of prior restraints on speech and whether they are 
warranted in respect to speech that is thought by university administrators to be 
offensive to the university's mission and is made by the school's own employees. 
Part III will examine the history of the most significant cases involving First 
Amendment rights of faculty members on public university campuses. The section will 
focus on speech offensive to the university and the rules established by the courts 
to deal with such speech. Part IV will look at how recent cases have applied the 
rules derived from past cases. Part V will re-examine Crue and will conclude that, 
although the court in Crue may have decided the issue correctly regarding the 
student plaintiffs, it failed to examine some important issues regarding faculty 
plaintiffs--issues that may have made an impact on the court's decision in the case. 
 
 

I. Summary of Crue v. Aiken 
 
  The University of Illinois was established in 1867 and has used Chief Illiniwek as 
its mascot since 1926. [FN5] Better known as "The Chief," the mascot is the 
personification of a Native American Indian Chief. The Chief is traditionally 
portrayed by a University student who, while dressed in American Indian attire, 
performs a routine at athletic competitions and is memorialized in various ways on 

 
 



 
 
 
the campus and throughout the state of Illinois. [FN6] In recent years, however, the 
Chief has sparked controversy in the form of various groups who argue that the use 
of the Chief as a mascot is nothing more than the employment of a racist symbol that 
offends those of American Indian heritage and creates a hostile environment for 
Native American students. [FN7] These groups have challenged the University 
administration to discontinue the use of the Chief as its mascot, and to follow the 
example of other schools across the nation that have adopted racially neutral 
mascots. [FN8] Thus far, however, *721 the University has refused to comply with the 
requests made by anti-Chief groups, continuing to employ the Chief at sporting 
events and to memorialize the mascot. 
 
  The plaintiffs in Crue were a group of students and faculty members at the 
University of Illinois who opposed the use of the Chief as the mascot of the 
University. [FN9] At one time, they had expressed their opposition to the Chief in 
various ways, including meetings with student groups, articles in newspapers, and 
protests. The University did not interfere in any of these previous activities. 
[FN10] Things changed, however, early in 2001, when a group of students and faculty 
members made contact with prospective student athletes being recruited by the 
University. The students and faculty members wished to make the prospective students 
aware of the fact that the University and the athletic department of the University 
employed as a mascot what those students and faculty members viewed as a symbol of 
racism. The students and faculty members asked some of the prospective students to 
"consider whether or not they wish[ed] to participate in a program which [was] 
indifferent to racial injustice." [FN11] 
 
  In March 2001, the Chancellor of the University, Michael Aiken, sent an email to 
the entire University community. The email forbade contact with prospective student 
athletes by all students and employees of the University without authorization from 
either Aiken himself or someone to whom Aiken had given permission to grant 
authorization. [FN12] Chancellor Aiken explained *722 in the email, which became 
known as the "Preclearance Directive," that the ban on contact was imposed in order 
to ensure that the University complied with NCAA rules regarding recruitment of 
student athletes. [FN13] The students and faculty members who opposed the 
University's use of the Chief as a mascot viewed the email as an unconstitutional 
restraint of free speech and sued the University, seeking a temporary restraining 
order against Aiken's ukase. [FN14] 
 
  In April of 2001, the United States District Court for the Central District of 
Illinois held a temporary restraining order (TRO) hearing and, after taking the 
matter under consideration, granted the plaintiffs' request for a TRO. [FN15] The 
court held that the ban on contacting prospective student athletes was improper 
regarding students "who are neither employed by nor acting at the behest of either 
the University or the Department of Athletics" [FN16] because contact with 
prospective student athletes by current students was a prior restraint that would 
not violate any of the NCAA rules about which Aiken had expressed concern in the 
original email. [FN17] Regarding the faculty, the court again held that the ban was 
an unconstitutional prior restraint in that the speech that Aiken tried to prohibit 
was protected under the First Amendment. [FN18] The court relied on reasoning from 
past cases in its decision to grant the TRO, but ignored other important factors 
that could have made a difference in the outcome. 
 
  The district court's decision in Crue v. Aiken focused primarily on the evils of 
prior restraint. [FN19] The court began the part of its opinion that addressed prior 
restraints by explaining that "any prior restraint on expression comes to [the 
court] with a 'heavy presumption' against its constitutional validity." [FN20] The 
court subsequently admitted that while prior restraints are generally forbidden, in 
"exceptional cases" they would be permitted. [FN21] In determining what constituted 
an exceptional case for the purpose of allowing the use of prior restraints, the 
court explained the importance of examining the evil that would result from the 
speech if the speech were allowed. If the evil that would result "is both great and 
certain and cannot be militated [sic] by less intrusive measures," the court would 
allow a prior restraint to be placed upon the speech at issue. [FN22] 
 
  *723 The Crue court also examined whether a University, as a government employer, 

 
 



 
 
 
is allowed limited power to restrict the speech of its employees. [FN23] The Crue 
court qualified this power by explaining that individuals cannot be expected to 
waive their constitutional rights solely because they accept employment with a 
governmental body. The court in Crue used a balancing test to weigh the interests of 
the employee as a citizen who enjoys the right to comment on matters of public 
concern against the interest of the university, as a government employer, to promote 
"the efficiency of the public services it performs through its employees." [FN24] 
This balance was further narrowed by the court through its explanation that in cases 
of restrictions of speech, the government has the burden of showing that the 
"interests of both potential audiences and a vast group of present and future 
employees in a broad range of present and future expression are outweighed by that 
expression's 'necessary impact on the actual operation of the Government."' [FN25] 
The court held that the University's interests were not sufficiently interfered with 
by the students and faculty to warrant the use of prior restraints to restrict the 
speech. [FN26] 
 
  After addressing the issue, the court held the Preclearance Directive to be an 
unconstitutional prior restraint on the freedom of speech of the University faculty 
members. [FN27] Regarding the exceptional nature of the situation in question, 
however, the court conceded that in drafting the rules regarding recruiting 
procedures, the NCAA "never anticipated application of those rules and regulations 
to the present type of controversy." [FN28] While this goes to illustrate the 
exceptionality of the situation, the issue of the degree of the harm that would be 
caused by the speech had also to be addressed. The speech in question in Crue had 
the potential of causing prospective student athletes to decide against attending 
the University of Illinois. While ridding the University of its allegedly racist 
mascot was the goal of the faculty, they attempted to achieve this goal through the 
dissuasion of prospective students from attending the University. The immediate goal 
of a university's athletic department is to recruit the best student athletes that 
it can for the university. By intruding on this function, the faculty members 
attempted to hinder the efficiency of the recruiting process. 
 
  Crue involves issues pertaining both to prior restraints on speech and to the free 
speech rights of government employees. While the final outcome of the case has yet 
to be determined, [FN29] it is worth examining whether or not the district court's 
conclusion was correct, and if so, whether the prior restraint doctrine and the 
rules governing free speech for government employees need *724 to be reexamined by 
our nation's judiciary. This Note involves detailed analysis of both of these issues 
and will illustrate the implications that they bring regarding the treatment of 
government employees in the First Amendment context. 
 
 

II. THE PRIOR RESTRAINT DOCTRINE 
 
  When considering the subject of prior restraints, the courts have been adamant in 
declaring them unconstitutional unless they satisfy several stringent conditions. 
The doctrine of prior restraints was first articulated by the Court in the case of 
Near v. Minnesota, [FN30] decided in 1931. In Near, the State of Minnesota used an 
existing state law to obtain a court order that stopped the publication of 
defamatory newspapers. The complaint was based on the assertion that the papers were 
a nuisance in that they were "malicious, scandalous and defamatory". [FN31] The 
Saturday Press, a periodical published in Minneapolis by Jay Near, a rabid anti-
Semite, circulated an edition in 1927 that contained several articles accusing 
members of the community, including special law enforcement officer Charles D. 
Davis, mayor George E. Leach, chief of police Frank W. Brunskill, and county 
attorney Floyd B. Olson of participation in bootlegging, gambling, and racketeering 
in Minneapolis. The article further accused these and several other political 
figures of failing to perform their duties regarding the pursuit and arrest of Mose 
Barnette, a Jewish gangster operating in Minneapolis, and of secretly participating 
in the illegal activity in which Barnette was involved. The accusations led to the 
original complaint by the accused public officers, who asked a state court for a 
preliminary injunction against the newspaper. An order was issued by the district 
court directing the publishers of the newspaper to show cause as to why an 
injunction should not be ordered. [FN32] The publishers entered a demurrer based on 

 
 



 
 
 
the theory that the complaint did not state facts upon which a cause of action could 
rest. [FN33] The district court in which the case for the injunction was heard 
overruled the demurrer and certified the question of the constitutional 
permissibility of the newspaper's statements to the state supreme court. [FN34] The 
Minnesota Supreme Court upheld the state statute prohibiting The Saturday Press from 
publishing defamatory statements, whereupon Near answered the complaint and the case 
went to trial in the district court. [FN35] The district court found the articles in 
question defamatory, thus constituting a nuisance, and enjoined the defendants from 
publishing further issues of The Saturday Press. [FN36] The Minnesota Supreme Court 
affirmed the decision, whereupon the defendants appealed to the United States 
Supreme Court. 
 
  *725 The Supreme Court ruled the Minnesota statute an unconstitutional prior 
restraint on Near's First Amendment rights because the Minnesota statute was 
designed to stop future publication of the newspaper's allegedly defamatory 
articles. It stated:  
    The object of the statute is not punishment, in the ordinary sense, but 
suppression of the offending newspaper or periodical. The reason for the enactment, 
as the state court has said, is that prosecutions to enforce penal statutes for 
libel do not result in 'efficient repression or suppression of the evils of 
scandal.' ... Under this statute, a publisher of a newspaper or periodical, 
undertaking to conduct a campaign to expose and to censure official derelictions, 
and devoting his publication principally to that purpose, must face not simply the 
possibility of a verdict against him in a suit or prosecution for libel, but a 
determination that his newspaper or periodical is a public nuisance to be abated, 
and that this abatement and suppression will follow unless he is prepared with legal 
evidence to prove the truth of the charges and also to satisfy the court that, in 
addition to being true, the matter was published with good motives and for 
justifiable ends. This suppression is accomplished by enjoining publication, and 
that restraint is the object and effect of the statute. [FN37] 
 
The prior restraint doctrine was designed in Near to forbid almost all regulations 
that would prevent speech through publication. [FN38] In short, the Near Court held 
to be unconstitutional prior restraints that infringed upon the constitutional right 
of the press to publish its material, regardless of the content. [FN39] The Court 
explained that the publishers in Near would be forced to deal with the subsequent 
consequences should the court find the speech defamatory. [FN40] The Near decision, 
however, did except from the prior restraint prohibition four cases: troop 
movements, obscenity, incitement, and the protection of private rights according to 
equitable principles. [FN41] The prior restraint doctrine has since been extended to 
cover nearly all types of speech, and has resulted in punishment after the fact 
being generally accepted as the *726 only remedy available for harmful speech if the 
speech in question can be sanctioned at all. [FN42] 
 
While the Supreme Court has repeatedly upheld the prior restraint doctrine,  [FN43] 
courts have recognized exceptions other than those articulated by the Near Court to 
the rule that such restraints are unconstitutional. While the most common reason for 
prohibiting prior restraints on speech is the desire not to chill potential speech, 
the Court has made exceptions for instances of speech where, for example, the 
expected damage to a party's interest is particularly grave. [FN44] 
 
In CBS v. Davis, [FN45] the Supreme Court explained the factors that should be 
examined to determine the damage that would result from prohibiting a prior 
restraint on speech. Davis involved an application by CBS to the circuit court in 
the Seventh Judicial Circuit of South Dakota for an emergency stay of a preliminary 
injunction ordered by the circuit court judge. [FN46] The injunction prohibited CBS 
from airing footage taped for the television show "48 Hours" that was taken at a 
meat packing company in South Dakota. [FN47] The footage was taped to show the 
unsanitary conditions at the plant, and was obtained through an employee of the 
plant who went undercover, wearing hidden cameras, to tape the conditions inside the 
plant. The South Dakota Circuit Court held that any harm to CBS by prohibiting the 
use of the footage would be outweighed by the harm that would come to the plant in 
the form of loss of business and "public dissemination of [the plant]'s confidential 
and proprietary practices and processes" if the footage was shown. [FN48] The South 

 
 



 
 
 
Dakota Supreme Court denied CBS' application for a stay of the injunction granted by 
the lower court, and ordered a hearing for a petition for a writ of mandamus. [FN49] 
The same court later changed the order to require the circuit court judge either to 
rescind the injunction or to show cause as to why the writ of mandamus should not be 
issued. [FN50] The United States Supreme Court held that the plant did not meet its 
burden of proving that the evil that would result from the airing of the footage 
would be both "great and certain and [could] not be mitigated by less intrusive 
measures." [FN51] The Court explained that while the broadcast could result in 
damage to the plant, such *727 speculation had not persuaded courts in the past. 
[FN52] The Court granted the application for the stay of the injunction to CBS, 
allowing the footage to be aired. [FN53] 
 
Justice Blackmun's opinion in Davis is illustrative of the strict barriers that 
exist with regard to prior restraints on speech. [FN54] The opinion explained that 
"[s]ubsequent civil or criminal proceedings, rather than prior restraints, 
ordinarily are the appropriate sanction for ... misdeeds in the First Amendment 
context." [FN55] Davis clarifies the rule used by federal courts that restricts the 
use of prior restraints to prevent harmful speech from occurring, ordinarily 
allowing only for post-factum remedies that punish harmful speech. Allowing for 
sanctions only after the fact as a remedy for harmful speech has been the generally 
accepted approach used by courts. [FN56] Courts, however, have also found exceptions 
to the rule when "the threat to First Amendment values is not significant but the 
expected damage in the absence of a prior restraint is particularly grave." [FN57] 
It has been asserted, however, that concern for the chilling effect of injunctions 
is at the "core of the prior restraint doctrine." [FN58] The Supreme Court addressed 
the possibility of the use of injunctions as remedies for potentially harmful speech 
when it further narrowed the scope of the doctrine by holding that injunctions are 
permissible remedies where they would "neutrally regulate the time, place, and 
manner of speech and do not target acts of speech themselves." [FN59] 
 
A third case illustrating the prior restraint doctrine and the way in which it is 
implemented by the courts is Republican Party of Minnesota v. White. [FN60] The case 
involved a challenge to the state's "announce clause" by Gregory Wersal, a candidate 
for associate justice of the Minnesota Supreme Court. [FN61] The announce clause 
developed by Minnesota in 1974, stated that a "candidate for judicial office, 
including an incumbent judge, shall not announce his or her views on disputed legal 
or political issues" during the course of his political campaign. [FN62] During his 
1996 campaign, Wersal distributed materials that were critical of several Minnesota 
Supreme Court decisions regarding issues such as welfare, abortion, and crime. 
[FN63] A complaint was filed against *728 Wersal with the Office of Lawyers 
Professional Responsibility, which was run by the Minnesota Lawyers Professional 
Responsibility Board ("Board"), and while no formal action was taken against him, 
Wersal withdrew from the election because he feared that further complaints would 
threaten his ability to practice law. [FN64] 
 
Wersal elected to run for associate justice again in 1998. Upon asking the Board 
whether or not it would enforce the announce clause that year, Wersal was told that 
the Board could not give him an answer until he submitted the opinions that he would 
voice. [FN65] Upon receiving the vague response, Wersal filed a suit against the 
Board in district court, seeking an injunction and alleging that the announce clause 
violated the First Amendment right to free speech in that the clause prevented him 
from stating his views on certain issues relevant to his campaign. [FN66] Other 
plaintiffs, such as the Minnesota Republican Party, joined the suit under the claim 
that the restrictions on Wersal's speech kept the plaintiffs from learning Wersal's 
views and from making an informed decision regarding whether or not to endorse his 
candidacy. [FN67] Both sides filed motions for summary judgment, and the district 
court held in favor of the State, finding that the announce clause did not violate 
First Amendment privileges. [FN68] The Eighth Circuit affirmed, and Wersal sought 
certiorari from the Supreme Court. [FN69] 
 
Justice Scalia, writing for the majority, began the opinion with an analysis of the 
meaning of the announce clause and concluded that the clause was designed to  
    [P]rohibit[] a judicial candidate from stating his views on any specific 
nonfanciful legal question within the province of the court for which he is running, 

 
 



 
 
 
except in the context of discussing past decisions--and in the latter context as 
well, if he expresses the view that he is not bound by stare decisis. [FN70] 
 
The Court analyzed the issue under a strict scrutiny standard because: 1) the 
announce clause burdened speech focused on qualifications of candidates for 
political office, a subject that is "'at the core of our First Amendment freedoms;"' 
and, 2) the announce clause prohibited speech on the basis of its content. [FN71] 
The compelling state issue that the State asserted was the impartiality of the state 
judiciary. The Court held, however, that the announce clause was not narrowly 
tailored to serve this purpose because it "[did] not restrict speech for or against 
particular parties, but rather speech for or against particular issues." [FN72] The 
Court further explained that the interest of *729 the State in judiciary 
impartiality may have been served by the announce clause, but that the interest 
itself was not compelling. [FN73] Judicial "impartiality" means not that litigants 
would receive equal application of the law, but that they would be guaranteed an 
equal chance to persuade the court on the legal issues involved in their cases. 
[FN74] The Court clarified its analysis by stating that such impartiality is not 
necessary in our judicial system, in that a judge with no predisposition toward a 
particular issue is not only nearly impossible to find, but also not expected or 
necessary in our nation's judiciary. [FN75] The Court found no state claim that 
justified the use of the announce clause to regulate election speech. The Court 
reversed the decision of the Eighth Circuit Court of Appeals and held that the 
announce clause violated the candidates' right to free speech under the First 
Amendment and, was therefore, unconstitutional. [FN76] 
 
  White illustrates that the prior restraint doctrine laid out in Near is still 
alive and well in the courts of our nation. The courts' current understanding of the 
prior restraint doctrine is that prior restraints on speech are almost always 
unconstitutional because they infringe upon a fundamental liberty guaranteed by the 
Constitution. [FN77] The prior restraint doctrine has survived in cases from Near to 
White because of the importance the Supreme Court places on the interest that it is 
designed to protect. Near expressed the concern that prior restraints on speech were 
the "essence of censorship", [FN78] and the treatment of the prior restraint 
doctrine has survived through White, where the court stated that "[p]rinciples of 
liberty fundamental enough to have been embodied within constitutional guarantees 
are not readily erased from the Nation's consciousness." [FN79] The reason for the 
survival of the doctrine is that the Supreme Court is unwilling to take away an 
individual's right to free speech, a right that is guaranteed by the Constitution. 
 
  The prior restraint doctrine, as it stands today, and as it is applied in White, 
works to safeguard the freedom of speech guaranteed to individuals under the First 
Amendment. While it cannot be argued that government employees do not deserve the 
basic protections that the First Amendment affords other citizens, the doctrine's 
requirement of proof of damages is burdensome to public employers. Government 
employers restrict their employees' speech, presumably, to prevent the damage that 
could occur if the speech were allowed. In some cases, the estimate of harm that is 
viewed as insufficient proof of damage by a court may be the only thing that 
government employers have to go on as proof of damaging speech. By disallowing the 
potential of harm to warrant the use of prior restraints, the courts have made it 
nearly impossible for government employers to limit in advance what their employees 
may say about the organization. The entire process includes the *730 speech's being 
made, the speaker's being punished by the employer, and the speaker's subsequent 
lawsuit making it through the court system. By the time this process is concluded, 
the damage to the employer has been done already, and in many cases may prove 
irreparable by post-speech remedies. Despite the problems that may be present with 
the prior restraint doctrine, however, it has survived the past seven decades and is 
still the law of our nation regarding the prohibition of future speech. 
 
 

III. CASE HISTORY/RULES ESTABLISHED 
 
  Courts in the United States have recognized in several cases the importance of the 
free speech rights of faculty in public colleges and universities. [FN80] Through a 
series of cases regarding post factum responses to employee speech by their 

 
 



 
 
 
governmental employers, however, the courts have also explained that in certain 
situations, while prior restraints are not an option to the employer, government 
agencies may limit the speech of their employees through punishment of harmful 
speech. The rules regarding restriction of First Amendment rights of employees of 
public universities are based on the rules regarding the free speech rights of 
governmental employees generally. This basis is found in four Supreme Court cases: 
Pickering v. Board of Education of Township High School District 205, [FN81] Connick 
v. Myers, [FN82] Rankin v. McPherson, [FN83] and Waters v. Churchill. [FN84] 
 
  The Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals has interpreted Supreme Court rulings 
regarding the First Amendment rights of faculty at public colleges and universities 
to mean that faculty members are to be treated on the same level as all other 
government employees in the First Amendment context. [FN85] While the Supreme Court 
has not explicitly condoned this view of academic freedom, *731 some courts have 
interpreted the Court's decisions to mean just that. [FN86] Those opposed to this 
reasoning view it as flawed, arguing that it misconstrues the Supreme Court 
decisions regarding academic freedom. [FN87] It is possible, alternatively, that the 
solution to the debate lies in protecting faculty speech that is made within the 
role of the faculty member in question, but not speech that is made outside of that 
professorial role. Academic freedom, however, is a doctrine with no clear 
definition, and the debate as to what the concept actually means is one that is 
outside the scope of this article. [FN88] For the purposes of this Note, professors 
at public universities are considered to have only those speech rights that 
governmental employees have, although it is acknowledged that reasonable people may 
disagree with this treatment of them. 
 
  In 1968, the Court decided Pickering, a case in which Marvin L. Pickering was 
dismissed from his position as a high school teacher at Township High School 
District 205 in Will County, Illinois, after writing a letter criticizing the local 
Board of Education. [FN89] Pickering had sent the letter to a local newspaper 
criticizing a tax increase that the Board had proposed. The Board determined the 
letter was "detrimental to the efficient operation and administration of the schools 
of the district", and dismissed Pickering. [FN90] Pickering sought review of the 
Board's determination and brought a subsequent action in the Circuit Court of Will 
County, where the dismissal was affirmed based on the Board's determination that the 
contents of Pickering's letter warranted his dismissal. [FN91] Pickering appealed to 
the Supreme Court of *732 Illinois, which affirmed the judgment of the circuit 
court, whereupon Pickering appealed to the United States Supreme Court. [FN92] The 
Court held that in cases such as Pickering's, where there has been no proof of 
"false statements knowingly or recklessly made by him," a teacher's statements on 
matters of public concern could not be used as grounds for his dismissal. [FN93] The 
Pickering decision focused on the issue of speech on matters of public concern. The 
Court concluded that where a governmental body attempts to regulate the speech of 
its employees, if the speech is regarding a matter of public concern, the regulation 
will not be constitutional. [FN94] The Court not only emphasized the importance of 
protection of public employees' speech, but also recognized the problem a government 
employer faces in striking "a balance between the interests of the teacher, as a 
citizen, in commenting upon matters of public concern and the interest of the State, 
as an employer, in promoting the efficiency of the public services it performs 
through its employees." [FN95] 
 
  Twenty years after the Supreme Court decided Pickering, it decided  Connick v. 
Myers, a case in which Sheila Myers, an Assistant District Attorney in New Orleans, 
sued her employer claiming that she was wrongfully discharged after exercising her 
First Amendment rights in a constitutional manner. [FN96] Myers expressed her 
opposition to the transfer planned for her by the District Attorney to a different 
section of the criminal court. She expressed her views to several individuals within 
the office, and then distributed a questionnaire throughout the office. The issues 
addressed by the questionnaire included employee morale and whether employees felt 
pressure to work on political campaigns. Myers was dismissed by the District 
Attorney for her refusal to accept the transfer and for insubordination in the form 
of the questionnaire. Myers filed suit in district court to challenge the dismissal. 
The district court ordered Myers reinstated and ordered that she be paid back pay, 
damages and attorney's fees, based on the determination that she was wrongfully 

 
 



 
 
 
discharged for exercising her constitutional right to free speech. [FN97] The 
district court said that the reason behind Myers' dismissal was the distribution of 
the questionnaire, not the refusal to accept the transfer, and that the 
questionnaire focused on issues of public concern and was therefore constitutionally 
protected free speech. [FN98] The court of appeals affirmed, where-upon the District 
Attorney appealed to the United States Supreme Court. [FN99] 
 
  The Connick Court adopted the Pickering balancing test, as well as the rule of 
Pickering regarding speech on matters of public concern. [FN100] In Connick, 
however, the Court expanded upon the public concern doctrine by explaining that in 
determining whether a public employee's speech actually *733 addresses a matter of 
public concern, the content, form and context of the statement in question must be 
examined. [FN101] In Connick, the Court found that the speech in question, made by 
an Assistant District Attorney, did not constitute speech on a matter of public 
concern because the speech regarded confidence in various supervisors within the 
agency, the level of office morale, and the need for a grievance committee within 
the office. [FN102] The Court viewed this speech as merely an extension of a 
personal dispute over the speaker's transfer within the workplace. [FN103] The Court 
further explained that because the plaintiff in the case had not attempted to convey 
a message to the public regarding her evaluation of the District Attorney's office, 
her speech could not be regarded as about a matter of public concern. [FN104] The 
Connick Court announced the rule that individual grievances by a government employee 
about the agency for which the employee works cannot constitute matters of public 
concern unless made known to the public. 
 
  The next major case regarding restriction of speech of public employees was Rankin 
v. McPherson. [FN105] Ardith McPherson was employed as a temporary deputy constable 
of a county constable's office in 1987. A coworker of McPherson's overheard a 
conversation between McPherson and another co-worker concerning the attempted 
assassination of President Reagan. During that conversation, McPherson stated "[i]f 
they go for him again, I hope they get him." [FN106] The deputy constable who 
overheard the conversation reported the comment to Constable Rankin, whereupon 
Rankin confronted McPherson. [FN107] Subsequent to McPherson's admitting to making 
the comment, she was fired. [FN108] McPherson filed suit in district court alleging 
that the constable had violated her First Amendment right to free speech. The 
district court found for the constable and upheld the discharge, but the Fifth 
Circuit vacated and remanded. [FN109] The district court again heard the case and 
again found for the constable, whereupon the Fifth Circuit again reversed and 
remanded, holding that McPherson's remark constituted speech on a matter of public 
concern and that the government's interest in efficiently running the organization 
did not outweigh her own First Amendment interest. [FN110] 
 
  Certiorari was granted, and the Supreme Court's subsequent opinion focused on the 
reasoning derived from Pickering and Connick regarding the issue of speech on 
matters of public concern and the balancing of government interests in efficiency 
against individual interests in free speech rights. [FN111] The Court emphasized the 
importance of the tests, stating that *734 "[v]igilance is necessary to ensure that 
public employers do not use authority over employees to silence discourse, not 
because it hampers public function but because superiors disagree with the content 
of employees' speech." [FN112] The Court held that regardless of the "inappropriate 
or controversial character" of McPherson's statement, it was most definitely made in 
regard to a matter of public concern. [FN113] Further, the Court held that 
McPherson's First Amendment rights were not outweighed by any state interest, 
reasoning that the balancing test is used to keep focus on the effective function of 
the public enterprise and that the state's interest in such functioning was not 
marred by McPherson's statement. [FN114] Upon consideration of various factors 
including the function of the agency, McPherson's position within it, and the nature 
of McPherson's statement, the Court held that her First Amendment rights were not 
outweighed by the agency's interests and affirmed the judgment of the Fifth Circuit. 
[FN115] 
 
  Nearly a quarter of a century after the Supreme Court decided  Pickering, it 
decided Waters v. Churchill, [FN116] a case in which a nurse was fired for 
criticizing one of her superiors at the hospital for which she worked. Cheryl 

 
 



 
 
 
Churchill was fired from McDonough District Hospital after a conversation that she 
had with a co-worker was overheard and reported to Churchill's superiors. Churchill 
made comments to the co-worker that were critical of the obstetrics department in 
which she worked, mainly concerning the hospital's "cross-training" policy, which 
Churchill viewed as threatening to patient care. Upon the termination of her 
employment, Churchill brought suit against the hospital in district court, claiming 
that her speech was protected under Connick because it was regarding a matter of 
public concern and because Churchill's own interest in the expression was not 
outweighed by the hospital's interest. [FN117] The district court rejected 
Churchill's arguments and granted the hospital's motion for summary judgment. 
[FN118] Churchill appealed, and the Seventh Circuit reversed, finding that 
Churchill's speech was on a matter of public concern and that the hospital had not 
substantially shown that the speech was disruptive, as was required before 
punishment could be justified. [FN119] The Supreme Court granted certiorari, and 
vacated the judgment of the Seventh Circuit in favor of the hospital officials, 
taking as the main issue whether the Connick test should be applied to what the 
government employer believed was said, or to what the trier of fact determined to 
have been said. [FN120] The Court also discussed the amount of power government 
employers have regarding *735 restriction of First Amendment rights, as well as on 
the duty of an employer to adequately investigate claims that raise free speech 
issues. [FN121] The Court in Waters first addressed the issue of whether or not the 
employee's speech was on a matter of public concern, the issue being whether to 
follow the Connick test, which takes the speech as the employer found it to be, or 
to ask a jury to determine the facts surrounding the speech. [FN122] Justice 
O'Connor, in writing the opinion, explained that for speech to be given First 
Amendment protection, the entire context of the speech must be examined, including 
the constitutional significance of the speech. [FN123] 
 
  A separate but related issue in the Waters opinion is the general view of the 
Court on the power of government agencies to regulate the speech of their employees. 
Despite the fact that there was not a prior restraint issue in Waters, the Court 
reiterated that the government has greater power regarding employees' speech than it 
does regarding the public at large. [FN124] The Court explained that the reason for 
the greater power of the government in respect to its employees' speech stems from 
the fact that the government has an interest in running its agencies efficiently. 
[FN125] If the government's interests in efficiently achieving its goals would be 
served by restricting the speech of certain employees, a court is more likely to 
find the restrictions acceptable. [FN126] The Court found that Churchill's comments 
on cross- training in the obstetrics department of McDonough District Hospital might 
have chilled another's interest in working for the hospital. The Court explained 
that "[d]iscouraging people from coming to work for a department certainly qualifies 
as disruption" of the organization's efficient running. [FN127] The Waters opinion 
was a major step in the Court's recognition of government agencies' power over the 
speech of their employees. The reasoning within the opinion is extremely important 
when analyzing cases such as Crue v. Aiken. If professors at public universities 
are, in fact, government employees and have no more First Amendment rights than any 
other classification of government employee, then the rules derived from Pickering, 
Connick, and Waters should apply *736 when deciding whether or not professors 
deserve First Amendment protection for speech directed against their employers. 
 
 

IV. MODERN APPLICATIONS OF PICKERING-CONNICK-WATERS ANALYSIS 
 
  The main test to be derived from Pickering, Connick, and Waters has two parts. The 
first part asks whether the speech that led to a governmental worker's punishment 
was on a matter of public concern. If it was, then the second part asks whether the 
injury to the government's interest caused by the speech is outweighed by the 
employee's interest in free speech. Just as important, however, is the ruling by the 
Supreme Court in Waters regarding the power of the government to restrict the speech 
of its employees when the speech could interfere with the efficient running of the 
organization. These rules have been addressed in several First Amendment cases since 
the decisions were handed down, and continue to be addressed today. [FN128] While 
the following cases do not involve the prior restraint issues that were addressed in 
Crue, each illustrates either the reasoning courts have used to define matters of 

 
 



 
 
 
"public concern" or to clarify the reasoning that is to be applied to the balancing 
test when determining whether post factum punishments for employee speech were 
warranted. 
 
  Speech on matters of public concern has been addressed in numerous cases in recent 
years. In Gardetto v. Mason, [FN129] for example, the Tenth Circuit employed the 
Pickering Court's explanation of "public concern" defined the concept as containing 
those matters "which can 'be fairly considered as relating to any matter of 
political, social, or other concern to the community."' [FN130] Gardetto concerned a 
situation in which Ann Gardetto, a faculty member at Eastern Wyoming College 
("EWC"), was demoted and suspended after speaking out against the president of EWC 
and some of the policies employed at the College. [FN131] Gardetto brought suit in 
district court, alleging the violation of her First Amendment rights. The district 
court jury found for *737 EWC and the district court judge denied Gardetto's motion 
for a new trial. [FN132] On appeal, the Tenth Circuit explained that internal 
disputes among personnel do not traditionally constitute matters of public concern, 
but if the speech concerns an issue of governmental integrity, it is considered as 
addressing an issue of public concern. [FN133] The court vacated the district 
court's judgment and remanded the case to that court for a new trial. [FN134] 
 
  Another fairly recent case focusing on the Pickering analysis is Williams v. 
Alabama State University, [FN135] in which Patrice Williams was denied tenure and 
terminated from Alabama State University ("ASU") after her criticism of a textbook 
written by other faculty members. The University moved to dismiss Williams' 
complaint on the theories that ASU was entitled to qualified immunity and that 
Williams did not meet the heightened pleading standard needed in §  1983 actions. 
[FN136] While the court agreed with ASU that Williams failed to meet the heightened 
pleading standard, it granted her leave to amend her complaint. [FN137] After 
Williams filed the amended complaint, the district court denied ASU's motion for 
dismissal, holding that Williams' complaint alleged a violation of her right to free 
speech under the First Amendment. [FN138] The Eleventh Circuit heard the case on 
interlocutory appeal by ASU and, in deciding for the defendants, used the test 
developed in the Pickering line of cases. [FN139] The court found that Williams' 
speech did not involve a matter of public concern under Connick in that it was 
simply "a professor's in-house criticism of a particular text" and therefore not a 
public issue, whether or not the speech was related to a matter that could 
constitute public concern in the future. [FN140] The court further reasoned that, 
even had Williams' speech been regarding a matter of public concern, it would have 
failed to meet the balancing test laid out in Pickering. [FN141] The court explained 
that while Williams had some interest in criticizing the textbook she was using to 
teach her students, this interest did not outweigh the University's interest in 
making efficient academic decisions. [FN142] The court pointed to Justice Powell's 
concurrence in Connick, stressing the importance of the "[g]overnment, as an *738 
employer, [having] wide discretion and control over the management of its personnel 
and internal affairs. This includes the prerogative to [discipline] employees whose 
conduct hinders the efficient operation and to do so with dispatch." [FN143] 
 
  The 1993 case of Powell v. Gallentine [FN144] is another case that utilized the 
test from the Pickering line of cases. Powell involved a suit by Dr. David Powell, a 
professor at Western New Mexico University ("WNMU") against University officials 
claiming that his First Amendment rights were violated by the University when he was 
terminated from his tenured faculty position. Dr. Powell was fired after he publicly 
spoke of allegations of grade fraud at the University. [FN145] The district court 
that heard the case denied WNMU's motion for summary judgment and WMNU appealed on 
the basis of qualified immunity on Dr. Powell's First Amendment claim. [FN146] The 
Tenth Circuit affirmed the judgment of the district court. The Tenth Circuit 
reasoned that, because Powell's allegations of grade fraud "sought 'to bring to 
light actual or potential wrongdoing or breach of public trust' on the part of the 
defendants", it constituted a matter of public concern under Connick. [FN147] The 
court further found that Powell's interest in speaking out regarding the alleged 
grade fraud outweighed the University's interest in the efficient operation of the 
institution even if Powell's allegations were false. [FN148] The court reasoned that 
even false allegations warrant First Amendment protection unless knowingly or 
recklessly made by the claimant. [FN149] The court further explained that in order 

 
 



 
 
 
for a public university "[t]o prevail in the Pickering balancing, [the university] 
must show evidence of an actual disruption of [the university's] services resulting 
from the speech at issue." [FN150] 
 
  The Eighth Circuit has also addressed the issue of public concern and the 
balancing of employee and employer interests. Burnham v. Ianni [FN151] involved a 
suit by professors and former students at the University of Minnesota -- Duluth 
("UMD") who brought a §  1983 action against an officer and the University alleging 
First Amendment violations after an exhibit in the history department depicting 
professors holding weapons was taken down due to repeated complaints from Judith 
Karon, UMD's affirmative action officer. [FN152] The pictures displayed were of the 
eleven professors in the history department dressed in costumes, including props 
that illustrated the field in which each of them specialized. [FN153] Two of the 
photographs in particular were the sources of complaints -- one that pictured 
Professor Albert Burnham holding *739 a military pistol and one that pictured 
Professor Ronald Marchese holding a Roman short sword. [FN154] Chancellor Ianni 
ordered the pictures removed after complaints from Ms. Karon that the pictures were 
offensive and possibly connected to death threats received by a professor at the 
school. [FN155] The students and professors filed suit in district court, and the 
defendants moved for summary judgment, which was granted in part and denied in part. 
[FN156] The complaints against the University were dismissed with prejudice, and the 
claims for money damages and injunctive relief against Ianni were dismissed. [FN157] 
The district court, however, denied Ianni's motion for summary judgment based on 
qualified immunity, finding that his actions violated the students' and professors' 
First Amendment rights. [FN158] 
 
  On appeal, the Eighth Circuit initially reversed the district court's decision to 
deny the defendant's motion for summary judgment. [FN159] Upon a subsequent grant of 
en banc review, however, the Eighth Circuit held that the speech was protected and 
that Ianni's motion for summary judgment should be denied. [FN160] The Eighth 
Circuit applied the Pickering test to the situation, despite the fact that the suit 
did not involve the discharge or discipline of an employee. [FN161] In determining 
whether or not the speech was of public concern, the court examined the content, 
form and context of the speech, as required by Connick. [FN162] The court determined 
that the speech at issue, while not of the "utmost public concern", was within the 
meaning of public concern put forth in the Pickering test, in that "[w]hen weighed 
against the meager evidence of workplace disruption, the plaintiffs' [acts of 
displaying the photographs] clearly addresse[d] matters of public concern ...." 
[FN163] The court then held that the requirement from Waters that a government 
employer make a substantial showing that the alleged disruptive speech is, in fact, 
disruptive before the speech may be punished was not met in this case by the 
University. [FN164] The court expressed concern that permitting Ianni's restrictions 
of the display without evidence of any resulting harm would allow too many 
violations of First Amendment rights based on arbitrary claims. [FN165] 
 
  It has been proposed that the majority of cases after Pickering have been decided 
in favor of the government employer's right to control the organization over the 
employee's right to free speech. [FN166] Some criticize this trend, *740 viewing it 
as discouraging the employees' legitimate criticism of the way government 
organizations are run, resulting in a "chilling effect" on employee speech. [FN167] 
It may be, however, that the threat of disciplinary action by public employers for 
potentially damaging speech by employees may cause the employee to think before 
speaking against the employer. This threat may result in lowering the number of 
court battles over employee diatribes based on the employee's private gripes with 
the employer. The rules derived from Pickering and the cases that followed have made 
it clear that government employee speech critical of the employer will be protected 
from the employer's sanctions only, 1) if it is made in regard to a matter of public 
concern, and 2) if the employee's interest in the speech is not outweighed by the 
government's interest in running its organization efficiently. If public employees 
are made aware of these rules by their employers and are made aware of the threat of 
possible disciplinary action for speech made without concern for them, there will 
likely be a decrease in speech made for personal reasons and with utter disregard 
for the organization's efficient operation, as well as of speech regarding negative 
practices or actions by the employer. 

 
 



 
 
 
 
  The main issue regarding the constitutionality of post factum punishments for 
harmful speech arises when considering the principle of legality. This principle 
prohibits the government from punishing an individual for his actions without first 
providing fair warning of the sort of conduct that could lead to punishment. [FN168] 
This warning is required in order for the government to fulfill its due process 
obligations. The theory behind the prior restraint doctrine, however, encourages the 
government not to provide this warning. A warning that particular types of speech 
will incur punishment could be held to operate as a prior restraint. [FN169] Through 
these two separate but related holdings, the Court prevents government agencies from 
observing their due process obligations while still adhering to the rules stemming 
from the prior restraint doctrine. The implications of this dichotomy can be seen in 
Crue. 
 
 

*741 V. Crue Reconsidered 
 
  The opinion in Crue addressed the issue of whether the speech involved constituted 
a matter of public concern. The district court stated in its opinion "that the Chief 
Illiniwek controversy presents a matter of public concern." [FN170] The court also 
stated that the members of the faculty in question had an interest in communicating 
with the public regarding the topic. [FN171] It was undisputed by either side in 
Crue that speech about the Chief Illiniwek controversy constituted a matter of 
public concern under the definitions provided in Pickering and cases since, such as 
Gardetto. [FN172] 
 
  A more pressing issue in Crue was whether the balancing test announced in  
Pickering, when applied to the facts of Crue, resulted in the speech in question 
deserving First Amendment protection. The faculty members in Crue engaged in speech 
to prospective student athletes in an attempt to inform them of the problems that 
those faculty members had with the University's use of Chief Illiniwek as its 
mascot. The faculty members contacted the prospective students in an effort to 
persuade them that the Chief was a racist symbol and presumably to dissuade them 
from attending the University because of the problems that the Chief creates for 
minority groups and for others who oppose what they see as a racist symbol. The 
ultimate goal of the communication was, we may assume, to persuade the University to 
cease using the Chief as its mascot. 
 
  The balancing test announced in Pickering states that for speech to receive 
protection under the First Amendment, the employee's interest in the speech must 
outweigh the injury to the government that occurs as a result of the speech. [FN173] 
The court in Crue pointed out that the University failed to show any degree of harm 
caused by the speech of the faculty and students. [FN174] The Waters case, however, 
explained that if a government agency's interests in efficiently achieving its goals 
would be served by restricting the speech of its employees, the court would be more 
likely to find those restrictions constitutional than when efficiency interests 
would not be served, but Waters did not explain how the employer should balance its 
interests against the employees. [FN175] The University employees in Crue were 
interfering with the efficient running of the institution when they approached 
prospective student athletes with the purpose of dissuading them from attending the 
University. The primary purpose of universities across the nation is to educate, and 
many, the University of Illinois included, function additionally as fora for 
athletic competition. The fact that employees of the University might dissuade 
prospective students from attending the school is evidence that their message could 
*742 hinder the efficiency of the scholastic and athletic recruitment process. While 
there was no evidence offered that the speech had any impact on the prospective 
student athletes' decisions to attend the University, the risk of that harm is 
present, and the threat could develop into a reality that would be harmful to the 
institution. 
 
  While a more thorough analysis by the court may have made a difference in the 
amount of power the University had to restrict the speech of its employees, it would 
not have made a difference in the determination that the Preclearance Directive 
operated as an unconstitutional prior restraint on speech. Chancellor Ianni's email 

 
 



 
 
 
was sent with the intention of prohibiting the future speech of employees, and would 
probably be found unconstitutional regardless of the rationale used in the 
determination. The University probably would have been more successful in dealing 
with the speech by the professors had it punished the faculty members post factum, 
allowing the court to employ the Pickering balancing test after considering the 
University's arguments regarding the harm that occurred as a result. 
 
  Crue presented the district court with a complicated issue involving the 
constitutionality of both prior restraints on speech and the restriction of 
government employee speech by their employers. The court used the Near line of cases 
to determine the prior restraint issue, and included aspects of the Pickering-
Connick-Waters line of cases to determine whether the restriction of the employees' 
speech at issue in the case was constitutional. While the court examined the 
applicable rules regarding the two aspects of the case, it failed to do so 
thoroughly. Had it considered other relevant factors, the court might have found 
that the University administration acted constitutionally in restricting the speech 
of its employees. 
 
  The reasoning developed from the Pickering-Connick-Waters line of cases requires 
courts in the United States to examine two main factors in deciding whether a 
restriction on the speech of a government employee is warranted. First, the 
Pickering decision requires a court to ask if the speech in question involves a 
matter of public concern. The speech at issue in Crue involved a matter of public 
concern. Both sides in the case -- the University and the plaintiff faculty -- 
agreed that speech regarding the potentially racist Chief Illiniwek was on a matter 
of public concern. [FN176] The plaintiff groups viewed the mascot as a racist symbol 
and were searching for avenues with which to convey that message. However, the 
Connick court further narrowed what constitutes speech that is on matters of public 
concern by requiring an examination of not only the content, but also the form and 
context of the speech. In Crue, the plaintiff groups were speaking on a general 
matter of public concern -- the Chief -- but not in a public context. The plaintiffs 
were speaking specifically to prospective student-athletes, a specific group with 
interests related to the University. There was no examination by the court as to how 
the plaintiff groups received information regarding the names of the student 
athletes or into whether the student- athletes constituted a private group related 
to the University. While it is apparent that the speech by the faculty *743 was on a 
matter of public concern, the form and context of the speech is questionable and was 
not examined by the court in Crue. 
 
  The second test derived from the Pickering-Connick-Waters analysis is the 
balancing test developed in Pickering. The test pits the interests of the employee 
regarding his freedom of speech against the interests of the government employer in 
running an agency efficiently. The Waters court held that the speech in question 
could have chilled another's interest in working for the government agency at which 
the speech was directed and was therefore not protected by the First Amendment. The 
court in Crue did not address the potential that the faculty members' speech had to 
discourage prospective student-athletes from attending the University. The speech by 
the faculty members could have easily dissuaded a prospective student from attending 
the University. By targeting the prospective student-athletes, the faculty members 
seemed to attempt more than just getting their point across. The specific aim seemed 
to be to reach the administration and get them to drop the Chief as the mascot by 
persuading potential student-athletes not to attend the University. Reaching this 
goal involved interference with the efficient running of the University and its 
athletic department, in particular. This aspect of Crue should have been more 
thoroughly examined by the court. Additionally, the interests of the faculty could 
have been served through routes other than direct contact with prospective student 
athletes. In the past, groups opposed to the Chief have expressed their views 
through avenues such as letter writing, public speaking, and student meetings, none 
of which convinced University officials to retire the Chief. [FN177] The University 
did not interfere in any of these activities. [FN178] It can hardly be argued that 
had the faculty members in Crue argued in letters to the editor of the University 
newspaper that Chief Illiniwek was a racist symbol that "creates a hostile 
environment for Native American students, promotes the acceptance of inaccurate 
information in an educational setting, makes it difficult to recruit Native American 

 
 



 
 
 
students, and contributes to the development of cultural biases and prejudices" 
[FN179] that the University could have regulated the speech constitutionally. 
 
  The efforts at issue in Crue to contact prospective student athletes were aimed at 
getting the University of Illinois to drop a symbol that some members of the campus 
community viewed as racist. These efforts were made through means that could cause a 
disruption in the efficient running of the University's services and that were 
intended to do so. The interests of the University in this case outweigh the 
interests of the plaintiff faculty members in that the University was attempting to 
protect itself from a harm caused by its own employees who have various other 
avenues available with which to express their views regarding the matter at hand. 
 
 

*744 VI. CONCLUSION 
 
  The treatment of the First Amendment rights and faculty on public college and 
university campuses has developed over a span of more than four decades and dozens 
of cases. While courts' examination of the law regarding this subject matter is 
extensive, definitive rules have not yet been developed. The likelihood that the 
courts will ever articulate any sort of clear-cut rule is small, as the courts are 
constantly presented with unique First Amendment issues. While future cases 
concerning First Amendment law in public colleges and universities may well follow 
the guidelines promulgated by the cases outlined above, there are many aspects of 
free speech, especially regarding government employees, that need to be more closely 
examined. 
 
  Crue is a case in point regarding the courts' view of the First Amendment rights 
of faculty at public universities. While the preclearance directive issued by 
Chancellor Aiken was a prior restraint of the professors' free speech under existing 
doctrine, the circumstances surrounding the speech were not examined thoroughly 
enough by the court in respect to the balancing test set forth in Pickering. Had the 
University chosen to punish the faculty members for their interference with the 
University's athletic recruitment process instead of arguing that the preclearance 
directive was allowable as a prior restraint, the court would have had to examine 
several issues more carefully. Whether such punishment would have been determined 
constitutional by the court is not clear, but the University would have had a better 
chance of prevailing in the case had it chosen that course of action. Courts, 
however, need to start taking into account issues like the potential harm of speech 
versus the actual harm in making decisions as to whether a public university has the 
right to prevent or punish speech on matters of public concern by its employees when 
the speech could harm the efficient running of university programs. The harm that 
could result may be greater than the courts could imagine and without some sort of 
prior check on that speech, could irreparably damage the University. 
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[FN2]. See, e.g., Gardetto v. Mason, 100 F.3d 803 (10th Cir. 1996) (concluding that 
a professor's speech was protected by the First Amendment because the speech did not 
interfere with the efficient running of the operations of the university by which he 
was employed); Rosenberger v. Rector & Visitors of the Univ. of Va., 515 U.S. 819 
(1995) (holding that the University's decision to deny eligibility to a student 
organization constituted viewpoint discrimination and was therefore an 
unconstitutional restraint on the students' speech); Widmar v. Vincent, 454 U.S. 263 
(1981) (holding that University's decision to deny a student religious group the use 
of school facilities was unconstitutional); Healy v. James, 408 U.S. 169 (1972) 
(holding that a university's disagreement with a student group's political views is 
not valid reason for the university to deny the group recognition by the school); 
and Kincaid v. Gibson, 236 F.3d 342, 343 (6th Cir. 2001) (holding that a 
university's confiscation of a yearbook violated a student's First Amendment rights 
because the yearbook was a "journal of expression" protected by the Constitution). 
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that the government as employer indeed has far broader powers than does the 
government as sovereign."). 
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2003). 
 
 
[FN6]. See id. 
 
 
[FN7]. These groups include the National Coalition on Racism in Sports and the Media 
and smaller anti-Chief student groups. See Julie Wurth, Opponents vow to abolish 
symbol from UI by 2000 (April 4, 1998), available at http:// 
www.newsgazette.com/ngsearch/story.cfm?number=2493. (last visited Apr. 10, 2003). 
 
 
[FN8]. In 1969, Dartmouth College changed its mascot from the "Indians" to the "Big 
Green"; in 1972, Stanford University changed its mascot from the "Indians" to the 
"Cardinal"; in 1995, St. John's University changed its mascot from the "Redmen" to 
the "Red Storm"; in 1996, the University of Tennessee at Chattanooga changed its 
mascot from "Chief Moccanooga" to the "Mockingbird"; in 1996, Miami University of 
Ohio changed its mascot from the "Redskins" to the "Red Hawks." See American Indians 
and Sports Team Mascots: A Timeline of Change, available at 
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    Questions and concerns have been raised recently about potential contacts by 
employees, students or others associated with the University with student athletes 
who are being recruited by the University of Illinois. As a member of the National 
Collegiate Athletics Association (NCAA) and the Big Ten Athletic Conference, there 
are a number of rules with which all persons associated with the University must 
comply. For example, the NCAA regulates the timing, nature and frequency of contacts 
between any University employee and prospective athletes. It is the responsibility 
of the coaches and administration in the Division of Intercollegiate Athletics to 
recruit the best student athletes to participate in varsity sports at the University 
of Illinois. No contacts are permitted with prospective student athletes, including 
high school and junior college students, by University students, employees or others 
associated with the University without express authorization of the Director of 
Athletics of his designee.  
    The University faces potentially serious sanctions for violation of NCAA or Big 
Ten rules. All members of the University community are expected to abide by these 
rules, and certainly any intentional violations will not be condoned. It is the 
responsibility of each member of the University to ensure that all students, 
employees and others associated with the University conduct themselves in a 
sportsmanlike manner. Questions about the rules should be addressed to Mr. Vince 
Ille, Assistant Director for Compliance, Bielfeldt Athletic Administration Building, 
1700 S. Fourth Street, Champaign, IL 61820, (217) 333-5731, E-mail: ille@uiuc.edu.  
Id. 
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468 (1995) (internal citation omitted)). 
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